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       SPECIAL POINTS  
   OF INTEREST: 

¶ December 6th Tribal Council 

Meeting 

¶ General Election Held 

¶ Andrew Chosa named 

Aanikoosing, Inc. CEO 

¶ Thomas Chosa named Baraga 

Fire Chief 

¶ Youth Christmas Parties  

¶ Marquette Senior Christmas 

Luncheon Held 

¶ Ojibwa Senior Citizens News 

¶ Deepest Sympathy 

¶ Aainoojiiyens 

GENERAL ELECTION HELD AT KBIC 

Voters registering at the Baraga District with Election Workers. 

     The Keweenaw Bay Indian Community 
held their General Election on Saturday, 
December 13, 2014.  Baraga District vot-
ers cast their ballots at the Ojibwa Senior 
Center, and LôAnse District voters cast 
their ballots at the new Zeba Community 
Hall.  A Primary Election was held on No-
vember 1, 2014, for the LôAnse and 
Baraga Districts which put the top four 
candidates in each district on the ballot for 
the General Election. 
     Preliminary counts were announced by 
the Election workers immediately following 
the closing of the polls.  Those results fol-
low:     

Baraga District: 
Robert ñRDò Curtis (Inc.) 259 votes; 
Doreen Blaker 392 votes;  
Fred Dakota 226 votes; 
Elizabeth ñPopcornò Mayo 237 votes. 

LôAnse District : 
Elizabeth ñChizò Matthews (Inc.) 235 
votes; 
Jean Jokinen 210 votes (Inc.); 
Randy Haataja 331 votes; 
Toni Minton 330 votes. 

     Doreen Blaker and Robert ñRDò Curtis  
each secured a three-year term in the 
Baraga District.  Randy Haataja and Toni 
Minton each secured a three-year term in 
the LôAnse District.   

     Proposal 1 ï Do you support allowing 
the Keweenaw Bay Indian Community to 
issue marriage licenses to same-sex cou-
ples subject to tribal rules and regula-
tions?  302 yes, 261 no.  Proposal passes.   

     Proposal 2 ï Do you support allowing 
the Keweenaw Bay Indian Community to 
manufacture and/or sell marijuana for 

adults 21 and over, and the possession of 
marijuana by these adults all subject to 
tribal licensing, taxation, and regulation?  
298 yes, 267 no.  Proposal passes. 

     Popular Referendum 1 - Do you vote to 
approve the acquisition of the Baraga 
Lakeside Hotel and Marina for relocating 
the Ojibwa Casino Baraga?  246 yes, 319 
no.  Referendum defeated.   

     Popular Referendum 2 ï If the acquisi-
tion of Baraga Lakeside Hotel and Marina 
is approved by popular referendum, do 
you approve a $31,200,000.00 budget for 
building the new casino and renovating 
the hotel?  229 yes, 333 no.  Referendum 
defeated.   
     Election results are on the agenda to 
be considered for certification by the Tribal 
Council at the meeting scheduled for 
January 10, 2015.  Following certification, 
the twelve seat council will make nomina-
tions and vote for their Executive Board.    

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

SANTA VISITS WITH KBIC YOUTH 

     Santa Claus visited Marquette KBIC 
youth on Saturday, December 20, 2014, at 
the Marquette Childrenôs Museum.  Chil-
dren visited with Santa, and each received 
a special gift and bag of Christmas candy.  
Jettôs Pizza was served, and families were 
able to enjoy the exhibits and activities of-
fered throughout the museum.   
     Santa Claus returned to the reservation 
on Sunday, December 21, 2014, and vis-
ited with KBIC youth at the Niiwin Akeaa 
Facility.  Each child received a special gift 
and a bag of Christmas candy.  Pizza Hut 
pizza was served.   

     Both events were made possi-
ble by the KBIC Youth Committee, 
KBIC Youth staff, and  KBIC Tribal 
Council. 

Santa pictures continues on page six. 

Max Bressette isnôt quite sure about this 
man they call Santa Claus. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 



 

 

          The Regular Saturday Tribal 
Council Meeting was held on December 
6, 2014, at the Ojibwa Casino Confer-
ence Meeting Room in Baraga, Michi-
gan.  Ogimaa Donald Shalifoe, Sr. pre-
sided over the meeting with Jean Joki-
nen, Gary F. Loonsfoot, Sr., Eddy Ed-
wards, Robert R.D. Curtis, Jr., Michael 
F. LaFernier, Sr., Susan J. LaFernier, 
Elizabeth ñChizò Matthews, Don Messer, 
Jr., Jennifer Misegan, and Warren C. 
Swartz, Jr. present.  Not present:  
Carole LaPointe.  
    Ogimaa Donald Shalifoe, Sr., shared 
numerous Thank You and For Your In-
formation items addressed to Council.   
     Eddy Edwards gave the Treasurerôs 
Report, (page three). Council approved 
the Department Head Reports for Octo-
ber 2014.  Approval of minutes July 11, 
2013, through September 26, 2013, and 
August 14, 2014, through November 14, 
2014, were on the agenda.  Motion by 
Jean Jokinen to table minutes July 
11, 2013, through September 26, 
2013, and August 14, 2014, through 
November 14, 2014, supported by 
Robert R.D. Curtis, Jr.  Nine sup-
ported (Shalifoe, Jokinen, Loonsfoot, 
Edwards, Curtis, M. LaFernier, Mat-
thews, Messer, Misegan), two op-
posed (S. LaFernier, Swartz), 0 ab-
stained, one absent (LaPointe), mo-
tion carried. 
     Jean Jokinen brought forward dis-
cussion on an All Department Employee 
Christmas Party.  Motion by Gary F. 
Loonsfoot, Sr. to table the Christmas 
Party discussion until the next meet-
ing, supported by Susan J. LaFernier.  
Eleven supported (Shalifoe, Jokinen, 
Loonsfoot, Edwards, Curtis, M. 
LaFernier, Susan LaFernier, Mat-
thews, Messer, Misegan, Swartz), 0 
opposed, 0 abstained, one absent 
(LaPointe), motion carried. 
     Eddy Edwards reminded Council of a 
presentation about a month ago from 
M3 and Keith Barry after they did an au-
dit of both our retirement plans.  There 
is an opportunity to save $105,000.00 in 
fees for managing it.  M3 had presented, 
at that time, a proposal to charge a fee 
of .25 percent on the retirement fund for 
managing it versus the current fee .60 
percent.  That saves approximately 
$105,000.00.  I sent an e-mail approxi-
mately two months ago to our current 
advisor, Wells Fargo, asking them to 
provide their fees in writing.  They re-
sponded asking me to look in my own 
files for the information and have not re-
sponded since then.  Motion by Eddy 
Edwards to hire M3 and to keep Keith 
Barry as our retirement advisor for both 
of our retirement plans, supported by 
Robert R.D. Curtis Jr.  Motion made by 
Jennifer Misegan to table this discus-
sion on the retirement plan budget 
for two weeks until the Treasurer 
contacts Julio Riolo, supported by 
Susan J. LaFernier, Six supported 
(Loonsfoot, M. LaFernier, S. 
LaFernier, Messer, Misegan, Swartz), 
five opposed (Shalifoe, Jokinen, Ed-
wards, Curtis, Matthews), 0 ab-
stained, one absent (LaPointe), mo-
tion carried. 
     Jennifer Misegan asked if Mary 
Streitz had received the information she 
had requested regarding the Tobacco 

Tax issue and asked if the Treasurer 
provided her with it.  Treasurer Edwards 
indicated that he had not been in-
structed to do so.  A conference call will 
be scheduled with Mary Streitz in re-
gards to the Tobacco Tax issue, Tribal 
General Welfare Exclusion Act, and the 
stateôs new proposal about tax on gas. 
      Treasurer Eddy Edwards brought 
forward the donations for December 
2014.  Motion by Jennifer Misegan to 
approve the December 2014 dona-
tions in the amount of $500.00 for 
March of Dimes (match), $500.00 for 
the Wounded Warrior Project, and 
$1,000.00 for the Salvation Army of 
Ishpeming for a total of $2,000.00, 
supported by Susan J. LaFernier.  
Eleven supported (Shalifoe, Jokinen, 
Loonsfoot, Edwards, Curtis, M. 
LaFernier, S. LaFernier, Matthews, 
Messer, Misegan, Swartz), 0 opposed, 
0 abstained, one absent (LaPointe), 
motion carried.               
     Treasurer Eddy Edwards brought for-
ward the 2% requests.  Council re-
viewed the list and made their distribu-
tion choices (list follows article).  Motion 
by Jean Jokinen to approve the 2% 
requests for Marquette County pend-
ing the resolution, supported by Mi-
chael F. LaFernier, Sr.  Ten supported 
(Shalifoe, Jokinen, Loonsfoot, Ed-
wards, Curtis, M. LaFernier, S. 
LaFernier, Matthews, Messer, Mise-
gan), one opposed (Swartz), 0 ab-
stained, one absent (LaPointe), mo-
tion carried.  Motion by Jennifer 
Misegan to table the Baraga 2% re-
quests until this next Thursday meet-
ing, supported by Susan J. LaFernier.  
Eleven supported (Shalifoe, Jokinen, 
Loonsfoot, Edwards, Curtis, M. 
LaFernier, S. LaFernier, Matthews, 
Messer, Misegan, Swartz), 0 opposed, 
0 abstained, one absent (LaPointe), 
motion carried. 
     Council reviewed bids for a new 
snow removal truck for the Marquette 
Casino.  Motion by Gary F. Loonsfoot, 
Sr. to table this and get new propos-
als on basic trucks not crew cabs 
and at governmental rates, supported 
by Robert R.D. Curtis, Jr.  Nine sup-
ported (Shalifoe, Jokinen, Loonsfoot, 
Edwards, Curtis, M. LaFernier, S. 
LaFernier, Matthews, Misegan), two 
opposed (Messer, Swartz), 0 ab-
stained, one absent (LaPointe), mo-
tion carried.   
     Eddy Edwards brought forward Lake-
side financing plans if the popular refer-
endum is approved at Saturdayôs elec-
tion.  He has a bank lined up to provide 
financing for the acquisition, and they 
are requesting a Council motion of ap-
proval.  Motion made by Eddy Edwards 
to approve the Treasurer and the Presi-
dent to obtain financing the acquisition 
of the Lakeside Inn up to $2.6 million 
contingent on approval of the popular 
referendum to be held next Saturday, 
supported by Jean Jokinen.  Motion 
made by Jennifer Misegan to table 
this until we get the information from 
the CFO Francis ñHoshò LaPointe, 
supported by Warren ñChrisò Swartz, 
Jr.  Six supported (Loonsfoot, M. 
LaFernier, S. LaFernier, Matthews, 
Misegan, Swartz), five opposed 
(Shalifoe, Jokinen, Edwards, Curtis, 

Messer), 0 abstained, one absent 
(LaPointe), motion carried.   
     Elizabeth ñLizò Julio requested tribal 
approval through a written letter of sup-
port recognizing her as an Ojibwemowin 
Instructor; a requirement to become a 
federally recognized Ojibwemowin In-
structor.  Motion made by Eddy Ed-
wards to table Elizabeth ñLizò Julioôs 
request until Earl Otchingwanigan 
can give her an evaluation, supported 
by Gary F. Loonsfoot, Sr.,  Eleven 
supported (Shalifoe, Jokinen, Loons-
foot, Edwards, Curtis, M. LaFernier, 
S. LaFernier, Matthews, Messer, 
Misegan, Swartz), 0 opposed, 0 ab-
stained, one absent (LaPointe), mo-
tion carried.   
     Council moved into closed session 
with Christmas Check Denials on the 
agenda.  Upon moving into open ses-
sion with the follow motions made prior 
to closing.    Motion made by Jean 
Jokinen to give Liz Ekdahl, Yvette Fri-
isvall, Colleen Gauthier, Christian 
Pelto, Logan Roe, Baghi Sandman-
Shelifoe, and James Wood their 
Christmas Checks, supported by 
Eddy Edwards.  Five supported 
(Shalifoe, Jokinen, Edwards, Curtis, 
Matthews), six opposed (Loonsfoot, 
M. LaFernier, S. LaFernier, Messer, 
Misegan, Swartz), 0 abstained, one 
absent (LaPointe), motion defeated.  
Motion made by Jennifer Misegan to 
table this until we get some informa-
tion in writing from the Enrollment 
Director and to have it available for 
Council at Thursdayôs meeting and to 
have it discussed in closed session, 
so Council may make an informed 
decision, supported by Susan J. 
LaFernier.  Ten supported (Shalifoe, 
Jokinen, Loonsfoot, Edwards, Curtis, 
M. LaFernier, S. LaFernier, Messer, 
Misegan, Swartz), 0 opposed, one ab-
stained (Matthews), one absent 
(LaPointe), motion carried.   

~ submitted by Lauri Denomie, Editor 
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Marquette County 2% Distributions 

City of Marquette  

¶ NMU NASA ñLearning to Walk To-

getherò Traditional Powwow - $6,000.00 

¶ Beacon House - $10,000.00 

¶ YMCA, Breaking Down Barriers - 

$30,000.00 

¶ Room at the Inn Homeless Shelter, 

venting system - $5,000.00 

Chocolay Charter Township 

¶ Fire Department - $80,329.94 

Marquette County 

¶ AMCAB, Meals on Wheels - $5,000.00 

¶ Aging Services Retired and Senior Vol-
unteer Program - $5,000.00 

¶ Marquette Co. Health Dept., Pregnant 

and Parenting Teens Program -
$4,000.00 

¶ Marquette Co. Suicide Prevention Alli-

ance - $3,000.00 

¶ Restorative Justice Program, 25th Circuit 

Division, Family Division - $5,000.00 

Forsyth Township 

¶ UPSET, Help with operating costs/

expenses - $10,000.00 

¶ Gwinn Area Community Schools, K-12 

Textbooks, on-line subscriptions, sci-
ence/lab instruments - $10,000.00 
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     This past week I attended the White 
House Tribal Nationôs Conference in 
Washington D.C. along with hundreds of 
Tribal Leaders from across the country.  
I had the opportunity to speak directly 
with various high level administration 
officials about some of our issues.  First, 
I spoke with EPA Deputy Administrator, 
Jane Nishida, and EPA Administrator, 
Gina McCarthy, about the Federal Gov-
ernmentôs trust responsibility to Tribal 
Nations.  In particular, I asked them how 
can they justify to President Obama that 
they are adequately discharging their 
trust responsibility to us when they dele-
gate authority to the State of Michigan.  
Especially since the State has acknowl-
edged that they donôt even know what 
trust responsibility is. I reiterated to 
these government officials that our fu-
ture existence relies on clean water and 
clean air and that we need them to 
make sure the laws are enforced and 
permits are required.  Many other Tribal 
leaders made the same plea to keep our 
water and air clean. 
     In addition, I was able to meet Hilary 
Tompkins, Solicitor of the U.S. Depart-
ment of the Interior, a Navajo woman, 
and another Indian woman, Venus 
Prince, Deputy Solicitor of Indian Affairs.  
I was able to speak to both of them sev-
eral times about our land claim issue 
and that we needed them to help us cor-
rect a mistake made long ago. They 
were both very encouraging about the 
opportunity. Yesterday, one of our attor-
neys at Dorsey Whitney had a phone 
conference with Deputy Solicitor, Venus 
Prince, to follow up on moving forward 
with our land claim.  After meeting these 
women, I believe we have a very good 
chance that the Office of the Solicitor of 
the U.S. Department of the Interior will 
help us with our land claim. 
     On another note, we have 2% distri-
butions to consider for the period ending 
September 31, 2014.  In Baraga, there 
is $133,640.60 available, and in Mar-
quette, there is $173,329.94    available 
for distribution.  For the Baraga distribu-
tion, we did not receive any proposed 
projects for funding by the deadline be-
sides operational expenses at Bay Am-
bulance.  From Marquette, we received 
many requests and copies are in Coun-
cil packets.   

TREASURERôS REPORT FOR THE MONTH OF NOVEMBER 2014 

     Popular referendum certification was 
created for the record and has been pro-
vided to Council. Last month we held a 
popular referendum in three locations: 
Baraga, LôAnse, and the Trust Lands in 
Marquette. Voting was done by secret 
ballot and controlled by the Election 
Chairwoman and the Secretary of the 
Council.  Both land acquisitions were 
approved along with the consulting con-
tract with M3 Insurance services for em-
ployee health benefits.  
     We have another upcoming popular 
referendum as part of the general elec-
tion to be held next Saturday, December 
13th.  This popular referendum has two 
questions: The first question is:  ñDo you 
approve acquiring the Baraga Lakeside 
Inn and Marina, under different terms 
from the last deal, for relocating the Ca-
sino.ò  This deal is different and better 
for us because it does not involve as-
suming liabilities.  It does not involve 
property taxes, and it saves us over 
$150,000.00 compared to the last deal.  
The second question on the popular ref-
erendum is: ñIf the acquisition is ap-
proved by the people, do you then ap-
prove a $31,200,000.00 budget for the 
relocation and construction of our new 
casino at the Lakeside.ò   
     In case this popular referendum is 
approved, I have been meeting with 
staff and assigning tasks in order to 
bring the Baraga Lakeside Inn into our 
Baraga Casinoôs operations as a depart-
ment.  We need a smooth transition, so 
we can keep operating the hotel and 
marina and bring in revenue while we 
finalize our design plans for the new ca-
sino.  If we move forward with this plan, 
we could see a brand new casino on the 
lakeside within 18-24 months. I also 
have a plan for financing the acquisition, 
and I have it on the agenda later this 
morning. 
     Our new point of sale system, Agyl-
isis, has been getting implemented 
throughout our casinos, and staff has 
been attending training. It is a big pro-
ject that affects multiple departments in 
both casinos.  It will greatly improve 
sales reporting and inventory controls. 
     We received four proposals related 
to our request for proposals to perform 
due diligence on the LôAnse Warden 
Electric Company.  I have met with the 

forester and the Director of Tribal Natu-
ral Resources and her staff, and we all 
have been reviewing the proposals, and 
we will be meeting again next week to 
try to narrow down our recommendation 
to Council.  I have forwarded those pro-
posals to Council, so they can review 
them.  Our group will present our recom-
mendation as soon as we can.   
     I participated in a phone conference 
along with Frances ñHoshò LaPointe, 
Jim Nardi, and Julie Raby with our con-
sultant Vickie Thoreson from M3 regard-
ing our options for complying with the 
Affordable Care Act (ACA) in terms of 
our part-time employees.  It appears 
that the law allows us in this first year to 
move forward with the insurance and 
coverage that we have in place today in 
terms of the number of employees being 
covered.  The ACA only requires us to 
provide coverage to 70% of the eligible 
employees without facing penalty.  We 
are currently meeting that goal and have 
a 44 employee cushion as a moving tar-
get as employees come and go, and we 
are tracking it closely.   
     I would like to acknowledge that Ea-
gle Radio became profitable this past 
year. The company took on additional 
duties related to advertising placement 
and marketing coordination for our casi-
nos, and it proved profitable for Eagle 
Radio.   
     The Pines recently opened a new 
small smoke shop on the LôAnse side of 
the reservation at 804 N. Main Street in 
a space provided by the Ojibwa Housing 
Authority as an effort to collaborate and 
cooperate between Tribal entities. The 
new store is across the street from 
KBOCCôs new Wabanung campus and 
just down the street from the upcoming 
Rez Stop gas station. So members and 
customers may now buy cigarettes on 
the LôAnse side, and soon they will also 
be able to buy fuel on the LôAnse side of 
the reservation.   
     The new Zeba Community Hall is 
nearing completion.  Tribal members will 
be voting during the general election in 
this building and will hold this yearôs bal-
lot count there. We hope to have a 
grand opening in February. 
   
Respectfully submitted, 
Eddy Edwards, Treasurer  

Baraga County 2% Distributions 

From the Thursday, December 11, 
2014, Council Meeting ð 

Motion by Jean Jokinen to approve 
the 2% requests for Baraga County 
pending resolution, supported by 
Robert ñRDò Curtis, Jr.  Ten sup-
ported (Shalifoe, LaPointe, Jokinen, 
Loonsfoot, Edwards, Curtis, M. 
LaFernier, Matthews, Messer, Mise-
gan), one opposed (S. LaFernier), 0 
abstained, one absent (Swartz), mo-
tion carried. 

¶ Baraga Township - $70,152.48 

¶ Baraga Township/Bay Ambulance - 
$25,000.00 

¶ Baraga Fire Dept. - $20,950.00 

¶ Baraga Village -  $17,538.12 

January 2015, Question 2 

      What Article and Section of our Constitution 
allows for Amendments to be made to our Consti-
tution, and how is that accomplished?  The sec-
ond part may be tricky, as there has been Federal 
legislation passed that allows for an additional 
way of requesting the Secretary to call an elec-
tion. 

How to enter: 
     Each Keweenaw Bay Indian Community Tribal 
Member, 18 years of age or older and living on the reservation, will be allowed to 
submit answers to the Constitutional Committee via; e-mail at const-
committee@kbic-nsn.gov;  or by letter to Constitutional Committee Keweenaw Bay 
Indian Community, 16429 Bear Town Road, Baraga, Michigan, 49908, or by drop-
ping off your answers at the Tribal Center to be placed into the Constitutional Com-
mitteeôs mail box.  To be eligible to win, your name and enrollment number must be 
on the document you are submitting and must be in no later than the last day of the 
month in which the question was asked. 

                       DISCOVERING OUR CONSTITUTION 

mailto:const-committee@kbic-nsn.gov
mailto:const-committee@kbic-nsn.gov
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NEWS FROM THE OJIBWA SENIOR CITIZENS 

     On December 4-6, 2014, twenty-two 
(22) Ojibwa Seniors (pictured above) 
travelled to Green Bay to shop at the 
Fox River Mall and attend a Christmas 
Show at the Meyer Theater.  They dined 
at the Hagemeister  Restaurant in down-
town Green Bay.  Participating in this trip 
were:  Philomena Ekdahl, Lois Bedell, 
Paul and Karen Mayo, Avis Leinonen, 
Lena Kuopus, Sandy Swartz, Wanda 
Seppanen, William ñChillò Seppanen, 
Marsha Pharr, Don and Rosie Funke, 
Wally and Veronica Adams, Jackie 
Beauchamp,  Barbara and Wilmer 
Loonsfoot,  Floyd and Susie Crawford, 
Debbie Parrish, Betsy Ross, and Rose-
mary Haataja.   

Upcoming Events: 

January: 

¶ January 7, 12:15 p.m. Senior Meet-
ing.   

¶ January 10-18, Western Caribbean 
Cruise. 

¶ January 21, 12:15 p.m. Pasty prep.  
Volunteers are needed and are very 
much appreciated.   

¶ January 22, 5 a.m.  Pasty making.  
Volunteers are needed as early as 
possible!  We appreciate your hard 
work.   

February: 

¶ February 11, 12:15 p.m. Senior 
Meeting.   

¶ February 25, 12:15 p.m. Pasty prep.  
Volunteers are needed and are very 
much appreciated.   

¶ February 26, 5 a.m.  Pasty making.  
Volunteers are needed as early as 
possible!  We appreciate your hard 
work.   

     Welcome Giizhik Naawaakwaa 
Paquin, born December 1, 2014, to 
Shauna Loonsfoot-Pelto and Dave 
Paquin of Baraga.  Giizhik was 8 lbs 4 
ounces and 20 inches in length.  Sib-
lings Leo and Niibi are excited to be 
joined by their baby sister, Giizhik.  
Proud grandparents are: Charlotte 
Loonsfoot, Pam Loonsfoot, Tom Paquin, 
Sr., and Great Grandfather is Virgil 
Loonsfoot, all of Baraga. 

Welcome Kylee Rae LaPlante, born No-
vember 24, 2014, to Justine Minton and 
Kyle LaPlante.  Kylee weighed 7 lbs. 10 
ounces and 19 ½ inches in length.  
Kylee was born at U.P. Health ï Bell in 
Ishpeming, MI.  Proud Grandparents are 
Juliet and Bradley Goyen of Baraga, 
Jeffrey and Jacqueline Minton of Raber, 
MI, Kimberly and Cyril (Joe) Fortier of 
LôAnse, MI, Gary (Reggie) and Marlene 
LaPlante of LôAnse, MI, Great Grand-
mother, Beverly Lussier of Zeba, MI, 
and Great Grandparents Shirley and 
Robert Velmer of Baraga, MI. 

     The Board of Directors is pleased to an-
nounce the hiring of Andrew Chosa as the 
Chief Executive Officer of Aanikoosing Inc. 
     Mr. Chosa is a member of the Ke-
weenaw Bay Indian Community and grew 
up in Baraga.  He got an undergraduate de-
gree (with distinction) in Business Admini-
stration from the University of Michigan in 
2003.  He worked as a financial advisor at 
American Express for a year after gradua-
tion.  After leaving American Express Finan-
cial Advisors (now Ameriprise Financial), he 
worked for American Indian Health and 
Family Services in Detroit, as a Finance 
Manager with grant writing and manage-
ment responsibilities for 5 years.   
     Andrew was a Graduate Assistant for 
two years at the NMU College of Business 

while he finished his Master of Business Administration degree.  Upon graduating 
in May of 2012, he took a position at the non-profit provider of substance abuse 
and mental health services in 11 UP communities, Great Lake Recovery Centers, 
Inc., as the Foundation Coordinator in charge of marketing, fund development, 
grant writing and management.  He was there for 2 and ½ years when he accepted 
the Chief Executive Officer position of the KBICôs economic development corpora-
tion, Aanikoosing, Inc., starting in January of 2015.  
     The board interviewed multiple qualified Tribal Members for this position and is 
pleased to select Andrew Chosa to lead Aanikoosing Inc. as it completes construc-
tion and begins operation of the Marquette gas station and convenience center and 
continues to develop additional businesses for the benefit of the Keweenaw Bay 
Indian Community. 
     Please join us in supporting Mr. Chosa as he works for the benefit of all KBIC 
Members.   

ANDREW CHOSA NAMED CEO OF AANIKOOSING, INC. 



 

 

All Tribal Veteransô Meeting at the 
Lighthouse, Sand Point, will be held 
every third Wednesday of the month 
at 1900 hours.   

All Tribal Veterans are Welcome!  

To place an ad, submit an article, or 
relate information, ideas, or  possi-
ble articles contact:  Lauri Denomie 
at (906) 201-0263, or e-mail:                 
newsletter@kbic-nsn.gov. 

To be added to the mail-
ing list or to correct your 
mailing address, contact 
the enrollment office at 
(906) 353-6623 ext. 4113.   

MARQUETTE KBIC SENIORS CHRISTMAS LUNCHEON 

     The Marquette KBIC Seniors enjoyed 
a Christmas Luncheon on December 6, 
2014, held at the Holiday Inn.  Dinner 
consisted of Sliced Roast Turkey Breast, 
Baked Glazed Ham, Baby Carrots, 
Green Beans, Bread Stuffing, Fruit Pie 
and a Garden Salad. 
     All seniors were mailed a gift card 

compliments of the Keweenaw Bay 
Tribal Council. 
     The Marquette KBIC Senior Christ-
mas Dinner was planned and organized 
by Pat Brown.  Pictures were made 
available compliments of Carrie 
Ashbrook.   

CHOSA NAMED BARAGA FIRE CHIEF 

     KBIC Tribal member, Tom Chosa, 
has been elected by fellow fire fighters 
as Fire Chief of the Baraga Fire Depart-
ment.  Chosa has been a dedicated fire-
fighter with the department for 12 years 
and a total of 27 years in the field.  His 
fire fighting career began at the age of 
17 when he went on fire calls with his 
dad in Rocky Boy, MT.  During the 90ôs, 
he was employed full-time with the Sy-
cuan Fire Department where he worked 
his way up to the rank of Captain and 
Department Training Officer.  Chosa 

Pictured above are members of the Bressette Family as they gathered for the Marquette Senior 
Christmas Dinner. 

Pictured above are Pete Madosh, Jr. and Wil-
liam Mayo at the Christmas Celebration. 

Pictured above are Pete and Char Shalifoe at 
the Christmas Celebration. 

Geraldine ñHoneyò (Bressette) Bess 
(May 15, 1940 - December 15, 2014)  

     Geraldine "Honey" (Bressette) Bess, 
74, of Marquette, passed away Monday 
evening, December 15, 2014, at the 
Eastwood Nursing Center in Negaunee 
under the care of U.P. Home Health & 
Hospice.  Honey was born on May 15, 
1940, in Assinins, Michigan, to the late 
Clifford and Seraphine (Papin) Bres-
sette.  She was a member of St. Chris-
topher Catholic Church and the Ke-
weenaw Bay Tribe of Chippewa Indians.  
Honey was a devoted mother and 
grandmother and enjoyed being a 
homemaker and caring for her grand-
children and great grandchildren.  She 
also enjoyed going to the casino and 
attending softball games.  
     Honey is survived by her five chil-
dren: Terry Abbott of Marquette, Kristi 
Abbott of Nashua, NH, Linda (Daryl 
Bates) Abbott of Marquette, William 
(Anita) Abbott of Marquette, and Gard-
ner (Carrie) Bess of Harvey; 11 grand-
children: Angel Lerlie, Cristal Abbott, 
Karena, Aarika, Charles, Celeste, Dan-
ielle (James) Sandstrom, Dahli Bates, 
Gardner Bess III, Russell Bess, and 
Tessa Daugherty; 14 great grandchil-
dren; six sisters: Carol Peterson of Es-
canaba, Paulette Beauchamp, Sandra 
Carlson, Kathy Peterson, Linda Bres-
sette of Marquette, and Cheryl Bressette 
of Ishpeming; three brothers:  Keith, 
Glen, and Michael Bressette all of Mar-
quette; also numerous nieces and neph-
ews.  
     Besides her parents, Honey was pre-
ceded in death by three brothers: 
Wayne, Don, and Allen Bressette; and a 
sister, Gloria Finnerty.  A Funeral Mass 
was celebrated on Friday, December 
19, 2014, at St. Christopher Catholic 
Church with the Rev. Michael Chenier 
officiating.  A luncheon immediately fol-
lowed in the parish hall. The Canale-
Tonella Funeral Home assisted the fam-
ily. 

fights fires not only locally but works on-
call nation-wide as a Wildland Firefighter 
crew member.   
     As the top ranking official, Chosa is 
overall responsible for the Baraga Fire 
Department.  He will also be planning, 
with the assistance of fellow department 
members, fire inspections and other 
community events promoting fire safety 
in our community.   
     Congratulations Chief Thomas 
Chosa! 
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Marquette Christmas Youth Party continues: 

Alex Madosh, Dale Madosh, and Chance Kinney with Santa. Eli Potterôs first Santa visit. 

Zues, Alexis, Khole, and Kylie Schofield enjoyed their time with Santa. Allie and Ayden Carne visit with Santa. 

Hannah Harvala receives her present from Santa. 

Emma Spade tells Santa her Christmas list. 

Trinity, Annabella, and James Hemmila. 

Hunter Verboczki enjoyed his visit with Santa. 
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